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Dear Mr. Pannwitz

 

Kilbraur Hill WGS
 

As requested I am putting my comments, previously e-mailed to you, into a letter.  I have also been asked to attend further meetings to discuss this case.  However I wish to make it clear that unless there are any significant new developments in this case, as far as I am concerned this matter is now closed. Just to be absolutely clear about this,  the Archaeology Unit wishes to maintain its objection to the scheme within the scope of the national archaeology notification arrangements.  These comments relate specifically to those arrangements.  I cannot speak for the separate formal consultation with the Council per se – this is a matter you would have to take up with our Forestry Officer.
 
By way of background, according to our files, Historic Scotland wrote to you in December 2001 about this and other proposals.  In regard to this scheme, then called ‘Rogart North’, they said, “There is much additional unscheduled archaeology nearby, and I am sure the Highland Council Archaeology Service will wish to comment”.  We did indeed.  
 
According to our file notes on the scoping meeting held in January 2002, archaeology had already been identified as an issue here by the Council’s Indicative Forestry Strategy, and this was raised by the Forestry Officer along with other concerns.
 
I understand from the file note that while a formal Environmental Assessment was not called for by the Forestry Commission, a number of subject-specific surveys were called for.  The purpose of these is of course to identify issues that need to be addressed.
 
The Council’s Archaeology Unit was represented at the scoping meeting by Allison Fox.  Far from having “no concerns about archaeology in the area”, she drew attention to the issue and in particular raised the following:
· The scheduled area at the north of the site, the hut circle and broch 

· Three other areas of hut circles 

· The remains of Scottarie Township 

· The Deer Traps 

· The need for unplanted buffer zones, access arrangements to protect the archaeology 

· The need for an archaeological survey 
 
It was because of these comments that an archaeological survey was then undertaken.  However I understand that this was in fact commissioned by the Sutherland Estate, who decided to withdraw from the scheme as a result of its findings.  It was also limited to a rapid walk over of a wide area.
 
Although the survey was not confined to the area of the present scheme, it identifies 41 sites or features, including at least ten deserted settlements and major areas of prehistoric activity, each covering large areas.  The surveyor’s conclusions were that large areas should be left unplanted and managed by grazing to prevent regeneration.
 
At this stage the scheme had not been finalised, and it was only when a formal proposal was submitted that we were able to comment in any detail.  As you know, arrangements were put in place in Scotland in 1988, following major public concerns over damage to archaeology by forestry.  According to these arrangements, all Woodland Grant Schemes received are notified by the Forestry Commission to the relevant local authority archaeologist, whose specialist advice is then taken into account by the Forestry Commission before the scheme is published on the Register.  This is entirely separate from the consultations with the local authority itself.  Unfortunately, when this scheme was formally submitted, this procedure was not followed, in that it was published on the Register by the Forestry Commission at the same time as it was sent to the Archaeology Unit here.  However, we responded immediately to draw attention to major concerns (Hilary White’s letter of 19 February 2003 refers).  In fact, as we pointed out then, the archaeology affected is so extensive that we were concerned that the scheme might not be viable if these areas were left unplanted. 
 
We are always keen to resolve issues positively if at all possible, but in this (unique) case we were had no alternative but to formally object to the scheme as it stood.  I subsequently met you in Dingwall to discuss matters and you proposed some very flexible use of planting arrangements to try to deal with the problems.  I said to you that I would look at your ideas in detail and discuss them with colleagues, then respond.  Contrary to your assertion in your recent fax to Janet Scott, I did not say that we had come to an agreement.
 
Meanwhile, after responding to you in February, we were contacted by the Clyne Heritage Society, who also wrote to the Forestry Commission.  They have carried out their own survey of the area, which has identified a large number of additional sites that were missed by Cathy Dagg during her rapid walkover.
 
As you know I have tried to seek a way forward here that would enable a scheme to go forward while protecting the archaeological interest.  However, I have to say that having looked at this carefully, and consulted with colleagues, I do not think that the archaeology issues can be resolved within the constraints of the scheme.  
 
My reasons are:
 
1.      The archaeological interest is very widespread – we are dealing effectively with a historic landscape rather than individual features which could be managed in isolation.  So, for example, settlements have to be regarded as such and not just as individual houses, cairns, boundaries and so on. While the individual components are of varying importance in their own right they take on a greater significance when seen as a whole.  We have to consider the potential of such a rich landscape as this for research, education, economic and social benefits.  This limits to some extent the options open to the archaeologist in trying to find a solution here.
 
2.      From our meeting in Dingwall, I understand that the options open to you are also very limited.  For example, you say there is no scope for increasing the formal open ground within the scheme.  This means that if the scheme was to be viable, a large area of archaeological interest in the south of the area could not be excluded from the planting. It also means that there is no real possibility of increasing the buffer zones and access arrangements for some other archaeological areas, although this would need to be done.  We also explored the possibility of your planting other areas outwith the present scheme boundary to compensate, but I understand this is not an option for you either.
 
2.      We therefore looked to see whether some flexibility might be achieved by varying the planting densities, including hand planting of scattered clumps of birch at a very low density within some of the less sensitive archaeological areas.  It was far from clear whether this could really be done in a satisfactory way from an archaeological point of view, or whether it would be acceptable to the Forestry Commission.  In any case, in order to maintain the overall planting density for the scheme as a whole, we agreed it would be necessary to increase the planting density significantly in the northern part of the scheme to compensate for reduced planting in the south.  
 
3.      Unfortunately for this approach, increasing planting densities in the northern part of the scheme does not now seem to be possible because:
 
a)      as I indicated at our meeting, the northern boundary shown on your latest plan for the scheme would have to be altered in one area to allow for an adequate buffer for the broch and scheduled hut circle.  This reduces the overall area available;
 
b)      there is a need to allow more room for safeguarding the archaeological features you have shown on the plan within this area, and to link them up in line with the Forestry and Archaeology Guidelines to enable access for management in future;
 
c)      it now appears that Clyne Heritage Society have identified additional archaeological sites in this northern area, which were not identified by Cathy Dagg’s survey, and are not taken into account in your latest proposals.  Once these have been taken into account, it seems unlikely that we could increase planting densities here sufficiently to make the scheme viable.
 
Also unfortunately for this approach, reducing planting densities in the southern part of the scheme does seem unlikely to be enough in itself to safeguard the sizeable area that needs to be unplanted.  
 
4.      There are also concerns over long-term management of the archaeological areas.  While it is reasonable to plan for hand-strimming sites to prevent regeneration on sensitive areas, in this case the areas concerned are too large for this to be a realistic option, especially as vehicles should not be driven over archaeological sites.  Controlled grazing would be a preferable option for management of such areas, but to do this would require fencing them out and agreeing grazing arrangements.  They are better left outside of the scheme fence altogether – a solution that you have yourself proposed for one area of archaeology.
 
I have done my best to find a solution that would enable the scheme to proceed in some form while protecting the archaeological interest, but in this case I think we have to accept that sometimes this may not be possible in practice.
 

Yours sincerely

 

 

 

 

 

A.J.R.Wood

Senior Archaeologist

 

Copied (by e-mail) to:  Cllr. Ian Ross, Geoff Robson and Robert Patton (Highland Council); Richard Wallace and Tim Yarnell (Forestry Commission); Noel Fojut (Historic Scotland)
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